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ECONOMY AND ENVIRONMENT SCRUTINY PANEL,

29th January 2015


PRESENT: Councillor Baker (Chair)


Councillors B Collins (substitute for Councillor Martin), Holden, Lynn, Pillai, Press
39 MINUTES
IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Economy and Environment Scrutiny Panel held on 18th December 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

40 ‘GOVERNING TOGETHER’ – PENNINE HOUSING 2000

The Director, Economy and Environment submitted a written report which outlined the likelihood of Pennine Housing 2000 and the wider Together Group to review governance options in 2015.  The report provided an opportunity to highlight priority issues of mutual interest with Pennine and the effectiveness of current arrangements.  This could then inform debate on governance arrangements later in the year.

Pennine Housing was a key partner of Calderdale Council.  Pennine Housing owned 11,500 homes in Calderdale and worked across housing, welfare, social care, and regeneration agendas in the Borough, effectively giving it ownership of more than 10% of the Borough’s housing stock.  It had a key role in the well-being of tens of thousands of residents of Calderdale. It played a very commendable role in a wide raft of wider partnership and neighbourhood activities. As such, the future governance of Pennine Housing 2000 and the wider Together Group was of great significance to Calderdale. Members had the opportunity to reflect on the activity set out in the report and, in due course, to consider how they would like to best play a part in key decision making.

Members commented on the following issues:
· Concerns were expressed over the direction Pennine Housing was taking regarding rent. It was recognised that rent had to be put up but it was an unaffordable increase for many tenants. In response, officers advised that now tenants had choice, this created supply and demand, the whole sector was under stress and growth in the private rented sector meant it was as big as the public sector now. Regarding Affordable Rent, there was no limit to the number of properties this could be applied to, however, it could only be imposed when the property was empty before re-renting. 

· With the trend toward a Managerial Governance approach in Pennine Housing, this took local Councillors out of the decision making process and also took the tenants out of it too. In response, officers advised that regarding the governance of Pennine Housing no precise proposals were available, however there were discussions on whether the Council wanted to have an executive role or more of a scrutiny role. Discussions were being held on the merits of collapsing structure, perhaps one board for all groups, one operating committee and locally a scrutiny structure. Councillor Caffrey, the Cabinet Member for Economy advised that governance had become an issue because the HCA wanted bigger groups, consolidating due to the economics of scale, now the only way to develop was to cross-subsidise across groups out of area for example Leeds and Calderdale. 

· Welfare Reform could lead to people getting themselves into rent arrears where direct payments risked rent collection problems. Members were concerned about welfare reform changes, which were likely to get worse and “affordable” rent may lead to ghettoisation of social housing. 

· Affordable new-build housing, not enough had been built in the last 5 years and this was not meeting the demands of social housing. Members were concerned whether there were sufficient homes to meet the needs of Calderdale people, Calderdale needed investment in these regeneration areas, was the Council getting a good enough deal from Together Housing? In response officers advised that the void rate was 1-2% and low demand added on 1-2% but Pennine Housing officers could circulate the exact figures after the meeting. 

· New homes were needed, very few were being built but as a community Calderdale really needed new housing, as well as renovation of existing properties it would be useful for Members to know Pennine Housing’s long terms plans for these.

· What ways were there to protect the Council’s interests? In response, officers advised that there were currently legal documents in place, changes subsequently had complicated this. Councillor Caffrey, the Cabinet Member for Economy commented that it was worth pressuring for Members to see the 10 year plan commitment and for Pennine Housing to up their game in terms of investment in Calderdale. 

IT WAS AGREED that
(a) the report be noted;
(b) this Panel recommend that Elected Members on the Pennine Housing Board press for investment in Calderdale; and
(c) Pennine Housing representatives be invited to attend this Panel in the new municipal year.
41 ECONOMY AND ENVIRONMENT THIRD REVENUE MONITORING REPORT

The Director, Economy and Environment, submitted a written report which outlined the results of the third quarter overall service controlled revenue budget monitoring position for 2014/15 and the forecasted service controlled budget variances of the Directorate including underlying issues and implications for future years.  

The Directorate Management Team had reviewed the forecasts of outturn submitted by service managers based on commitments entered into by 30th November 2014. It was clear that there were significant budget issues and cost pressures within the Directorate that needed to be addressed in order to ensure that the overall net cost of the Directorate remained within budget by the end of the financial year.

The overall budget contained very challenging targets in relation to income as detailed in previous revenue monitoring reports. The current extent of the Council’s Capital Programme also impacted on the level of staff fees that could be recharged to these schemes and this had a direct impact on the revenue budget of the Directorate.

Other savings options approved at Budget Council in 2013 and 2014 would also require the Directorate to reduce costs by £1.762m in 2015/16 and £1.962m in 2016/17 and future years. The Directorate may also be required to achieve further savings as the Council sought to reduce costs in future years. The Directorate Management Team would therefore continue to closely monitor the overall financial position for the Directorate.

Members commented on the following issues:
· Concerned that figures showed a Highway Maintenance implied budget underspend? Councillor Caffrey, the Cabinet Member for Economy advised that the whole of the budget was required, the work needed doing and hadn’t been done due to weather issues.  Progress was being made by contractors. Officers advised that both parties accepted responsibility, money was not being held back to pay for other areas such as parking. The Director, Economy and Environment advised that he met with Amey monthly to keep track of works. Recent bad weather had stopped certain works. Looking to the future Amey and the Council needed a program in place to know when to do the works for example resurfacing roads in school holidays. He was also developing with Amey ways around issues with conflicting ICT too. 

IT WAS AGREED that the report be received.

42 ECONOMY AND ENVIRONMENT - CAPITAL MONITORING REPORT

The Director, Economy and Environment submitted a written report which provided information on the Directorate’s overall capital monitoring position and reported variances from the approved budget and reasons for significant changes in service delivery.

This was the last capital monitor for 2014/15 presented to Members, which contained details of expenditure incurred for the period 01 April 2014 to 30 November 2014, together with the current forecasted outturn. On the whole expenditure incurred in 2014/15 had been financed with additional funding now secured from the Combined Authority for the West Yorkshire Transport Fund programme. There were still ongoing challenges surrounding the delivery of the Highways Capital Programme which continued to reflect a low actual spend compared to budget.  

The Directorate had a high level of planned capital investment programmes to complete during 2014/15 and progress was being made against a large proportion of these programmes.  Subject to no contractual or weather delays managers were, in the main, confident of delivering their respective programmes. The financial consequences of ongoing schemes had been reflected in the Council’s Capital Programme for 2014/15.

Members commented on the following issues:
· Regarding the grant money for the Crossroads works at Hipperholme, did the Council still have it? Councillor Benton, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment advised that the decision had been made by Members to not go ahead with the Hipperholme Works, so the grant money had been returned, he recognised there were still issues at Hipperholme but advised that the Council needed the whole community behind any ideas as well as other areas across Borough.
· Regarding spending on alternative sources of energy. In response, Councillor Baker advised the Panel that it had recently been discovered that biomass boilers added to air pollution, there had been good intentions in using them but possible issues too.
· The Disabled Facilities Grant, the waiting list was still significant, what was the  relationship between the Grants and what extra was needed to clear the backlog? Councillor Benton, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member with responsibility for CAFM, Housing and Environment advised that capital funds had been agreed for this area as it was essential, but still there was an historical backlog and the waiting list was being shortened as much as possible. 

IT WAS AGREED that the report be received.

43 REVENUE BUDGET 2015/16 TO 2017/18 – CABINET PROPOSALS FOR CONSULTATION
The Head of Democratic and Partnership Services submitted a written report which asked Members to consider the Cabinet’s draft budget proposals which had been adopted for the purpose of any necessary consultation at a meeting of the Cabinet held on 12th January 2015. These proposals had been referred to Scrutiny Panels for consideration and the responses to the consultation would be considered by Cabinet on 9th February 2015 for recommendation to a meeting of the full Council on 23rd February 2015.

Councillor Benton, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member with responsibility for CAFM, Housing and Environment, attended the meeting and addressed the Panel, advising that in Calderdale there was a 3 Year Budget process, with the 2015/16 to 2016/17 savings largely agreed already by the Council. The Cabinet were now looking more at savings for 2017/18, these would be a challenging £9.4 million saving.  A Council Tax freeze was to be proposed, as well as additional investment in cultural heritage assets, and the Economic Investment Fund to continue to grow the local economy. The budget proposals for 2017/18 would be subject to a full and frank consultation with the public in summer, offering the people of Calderdale real choices going forward and identifying public priorities. The consultation would allow significant savings targets and an agreed balanced budget that was the best for Calderdale.

Councillor Caffrey, the Cabinet Member for Economy attended the meeting and addressed the Panel, advising that Cabinet had Best Value to deliver with less resources, and alongside the public consultation, an examination of discretionary versus statutory services needed to be carried out too.

Members commented on the following issues:
· Members discussed the vague nature of the budget proposals and the unsatisfactory Equality Impact Assessment and the lack of background papers to support the budget proposal decision making.  Councillor Benton, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member with responsibility for CAFM, Housing and Environment commented that it was essential that they knew what the public wanted first, hence the public consultation.
Additional Investment

· How will the £200k investment in 2015/16 to the Economic Investment Fund help create local job opportunities in tourism and business development? In response, Councillor Caffrey, the Cabinet Member for Economy advised that continued expenditure was necessary to maintain/strengthen/improve the economy in Calderdale. Officers were also looking at City Region Funding and other regional opportunities, staff had been recruited to develop this and develop the Skills Board. The £200k investment mentioned consisted of some single costs and others were rolling costs. The Economic Taskforce looked at the details and cost benefit analysis very thoroughly in each case.

Income Generation and being more entrepreneurial

· Provisional saving target of £1.5m for 2017/18 was identified under this theme. Will parking charges have to increase in order to meet this target? If not then what other opportunities to generate income and become more entrepreneurial exist within the department? In response Councillor Benton, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member with responsibility for CAFM, Housing and Environment advised that regarding the parking charges increase, it was subject to the public consultation when the public would be asked such questions as would you pay more Council Tax in return for cheaper car parking? The £1.5 million savings target was a cross-council saving so it could come from many services/options to make it up.
· It had already been decided to increase the parking charges for 2016. In response, Councillor Caffrey, the Cabinet Member for Economy advised that the headline figures were not set in stone so Council Tax could rise if the public said they would be alright with it, the goal was to ultimately achieve a balanced budget.

· Could you tell us where you expect additional income would be generated for services provided in 2015/16, in particular those provided to other organisations? In response, Councillor Caffrey, the Cabinet Member for Economy advised that the additional income would be through selling services in 2015/16. Councillor Benton, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member with responsibility for CAFM, Housing and Environment advised that income generation targets were flexible they were mindful of what was in place already, and the decisions made previously. 
· Had you identified all other organisations that the Directorate currently provided services to, which could potentially generate additional income? Had these other organisations been consulted about the Council’s intentions to raise more money from these services? Do you think these other organisations would still be willing to buy these services from the Council at increased cost to them? In response, Councillor Caffrey, the Cabinet Member for Economy advised that they had carried out no consultation in full yet but were currently comparing the private/public sector. Councillor Benton, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member with responsibility for CAFM, Housing and Environment advised that it was a “movable feast” and that 2017/18 savings were far enough ahead that they had over 2 years to consult on the proposals.
· Entrepreneurial ideas? Councillor Caffrey, the Cabinet Member for Economy sell services advised that they had looked at the way certain areas such as sports centres were run and whether the Council was competitive? Councillor Benton, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member with responsibility for CAFM, Housing and Environment advised that an income could be generated from green waste collections, bulky waste collections, they were all small amounts but could add up.

General Question – Income Generation and Parking Charges

· Could you provide an update on the projected shortfall in the amount of parking charge income as a result of the issues surrounding Traffic Regulation Orders and the suspension of parking charges in parts of the Borough? In response, Councillor Caffrey, the Cabinet Member for Economy advised that he could give an update but not a solution though. To date there had been £450,000 costs, where the budget shortfall would be met from he didn’t know but a decision had been made at Cabinet level about how a balanced budget could be achieved.
Different models of service delivery

· There was a provisional target of £2.5 million for 2017/18 identified under the adoption of different models of service delivery. Could you explain how the Economy and Environment Directorate would adopt different models and how these might contribute to these savings? In response, Councillor Benton, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member with responsibility for CAFM, Housing and Environment advised that it was challenging, however the CAFM portfolio work and FM sourcing strategy had led to some significant savings.

Better Use of New Technology

· An additional Council savings target of £500,000 had been assumed at this stage from the better use of new technology. Was there potential to increase this saving within the Directorate? Did you already have any plans in place and/or under development to contribute to this savings target? Had you identified and/or prioritised any services within the Directorate whereby efficiencies through the better use of new technology could best contribute to this savings target?  In response, Councillor Caffrey, the Cabinet Member for Economy advised that the £500,000 target was a modest target.  He mentioned looking at issues of the licensing of software, and streamlining the process across the Council in this regard. Highways was mentioned as another example and IT work on-going to improve IT services, particular where work was undertaken with contractors such as Amey. Parking meters and whether payment by card could be installed, there would be a short term cost in changes to the machines, but long-term it could reduce cash collection costs.

Managing Demand

· Reference was made to all Council staff being encouraged to develop skills in managing demand.  How would these new skills help staff in the Economy and Environment Directorate manage demand? In response, Councillor Benton, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member with responsibility for CAFM, Housing and Environment advised that these new skills would run alongside the use of technology, where online resources would be used to manage demand. The Director, Economy and Environment advised that it would be useful in managing internal clients too such as the Finance Service and CAFM.
A Leaner and more Agile Council

· To date how large have the savings been from the future workforce programme (FWP)? Was the Directorate on track to deliver all the savings required in this area? In response, Councillor Benton, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member with responsibility for CAFM, Housing and Environment advised that it would be a cross council saving, they might have targets for each Directorate but no firm figures as yet. Voluntary Early Retirement process was ongoing, with HR reviewing the requests now. The FWP was still in its early days, re-training people to be more skilled and able to deliver.

Discretionary Services Review

· Could the portfolio Members explain what discretionary services existed within the Economy and Environment Directorate and provide some examples of how the directorate could contribute to the significant £2.6m saving identified from this review in 2017/18? Have any other bodies and/or organisations been approached about the possibility of taking on some of those discretionary services that the Directorate currently provides, but were not required to do so? In response, Councillor Caffrey, the Cabinet Member for Economy advised that areas such as waste management and pest control could potentially charge for extra services. The Review would look at what the local authority was obliged to do statutorily and what was discretionary. In response, officers advised that they could look at the budgets for discretionary areas such as markets and planning enforcement. 

· What was the possibility with other local authorities for shared services such as planning control or environmental health? The Director, Economy and Environment advised that it was a possibility, previously other local authorities didn’t want to but now they were looking at it again. In response, Councillor Benton, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member with responsibility for CAFM, Housing and Environment advised that they had 2 years to decide what the discretionary services would be.

· Were you looking at what can be reduced to the bare minimum? In response, Councillor Benton, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member with responsibility for CAFM, Housing and Environment advised that yes they were, and would consult on this with the public, nothing had been ruled out and it was all subject to consultation.

· The £2.6 million target, how did they arrive at this? In response Councillor Benton, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member with responsibility for CAFM, Housing and Environment advised that it was up for discussion in the consultation, the saving was achievable and we could work to it, but that it’s an aspirational figure.

Summary of Services Provided – New Savings

· The report referred to the new savings the Directorate has agreed to make during 2015/16 and from 2016/17 to help balance the Council’s budget. Could you briefly discuss each savings target listed below and what measures you were now taking to ensure each of these savings agreed are met? 
	Economy & Environment
	2015/16

£000s
	2016/17 onwards

£000s

	Transport review
	250
	250

	Review of AM/FM
	0
	200

	Review of Environmental Health and Housing
	50
	50

	Reduced transport for waste disposal
	100
	100

	Cost of providing food bags
	100
	100

	Improvements to Woodhouse landfill site
	50
	50

	Total
	550
	750


In response, Officers advised that much of this discussion was in the previous revenue monitoring report and decisions were still to be made for how it could be saved. The Director, Economy and Environment advised that these were existing savings with courses of action that had been to Budget Council already such as looking at the fleet and its uses.

· Could the Portfolio Holders comment briefly on the Equality Impact Assessment, particularly with regard to the information contained therein relating to 2017/18 with regard to the Economy and Environment Directorate? Councillor Caffrey, the Cabinet Member for Economy advised that until the consultation was considered the EIA would be minimal. 

General Questions – Previously agreed budget savings

· Had you achieved, or were you confident of achieving, all of the budget savings agreed for 2015/16 and 2016/17 (both cross-cutting and those specifically for the Economy and Environment Directorate) in previous budget rounds and other processes? Which, if any, of the previously agreed savings were giving you any difficulties in achieving, or are of concern more generally? In response, Councillor Benton, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member with responsibility for CAFM, Housing and Environment referred to the 3rd Quarter Revenue Report citing significant underlying pressures and transport services that needed work too.

Members commented on the following issues:

· Regarding the funding to be given to cultural heritage, had any buildings been identified? Councillor Benton, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member with responsibility for CAFM, Housing and Environment advised that tourism needed to align with economic strategies, looking at what could offer best value, this would link too with building maintenance. The proposals had been taken to the CAFM Programme Board and Capital Programme Working Party too. He commented that the markets ticked many of the required boxes and would be in the running for funding.
IT WAS AGREED that 

(a) the Scrutiny Support Team be requested to prepare a composite report for Cabinet outlining the comments of this Panel on the detailed proposals contained in the draft budget as discussed at this meeting;

(b) the Panel will be monitoring services very carefully in the next municipal year to assess the impact of changes and how the savings are affecting service users; and

(c) Councillor Benton and Councillor Caffrey be thanked for attending the meeting and responding to Members’ questions, comments and concerns.

44 WORK PLAN
The Scrutiny Support Officer presented the Work Plan for consideration.

IT WAS AGREED that the Work Plan be approved subject to the following additions:

(a) the Head of Highways and Planning’s report on “Flood Resilience – update” currently scheduled for March, 2015 be postponed until the next 2015/16 Municipal Year;
(b) Pennine Housing Board members be invited to a meeting of this Panel in the next municipal year; and 
(c) this Panel formally invite “Member Champions”, to give a report back to the Panel on their activities in what they have been doing in “championing” those functions that fall within the remit of this Panel to the 2nd April 2015 meeting of this Panel: 
Historic Environment Champion – Councillor McAllister

Rural Affairs Champion – Councillor Mrs Carter

Affordable Warmth Champion – Councillor Baker 

Apprenticeships Champion – Councillor Lynn

Public Health Champion –  Councillor Miles 


